
Immanuel Lutheran Church 
Church Council Meeting Minutes 

September 10, 2013 
7 p.m., ILC Library 

 
 
John Urbanski called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.   
 

Devotions – Eldri Johnson   
 
Faith Story – Martin Rathjen 
 
Refreshments – Kristen Stenoien 
  

 
Motions: 
 

Motion Made Made By Second Outcome of Vote 

Motion to approve August minutes. Janis C. Eldri J. Motion carried. 

 
 
Action Items Assigned: 
 

Action items Assigned to Target Date Status 

    

 
Committee Reports: 
 

Secretary’s Report – Karen Travis 
• Janis motioned to approve August minutes. Eldri seconded. Motion carried.   

 
Vice President’s Report – Susan Geitzenauer 

• No report.  
 
Financial Secretary’s Report – Bob Warner  

• Giving in August was less than last year and below budget.   
• Attendance was somewhat low over the summer, compared to last year.  
• Discussed lower attendance and resulting drop in offerings, and the fact that overall church 

attendance is dropping nationwide. Need to connect to people in new ways and find new 
ways to measure success (not just Sunday service attendance).  

• Discussed the need to increase Simply Giving to provide more continuity. People will be 
getting another statement soon with a Stewardship reminder.  

 
Treasurer’s Report – Brian Nichols 

• Lower expenses have helped reduce the budget gap from lower giving over the summer. 
• On a year-to-date basis, we’re in good shape on expenses. 
• Contributions to Five for Fifty were down a bit, which could relate to lower attendance. Still 

have three months mortgage payments in reserve.  
 
  



President’s Update – John Urbanski 
• Employee Guidebook draft has been distributed and we’re collecting input, including 

answers to human resources questions and feedback from staff. An updated copy will be 
distributed once all input has been received and incorporated. 

• “Luther’s Way” content is due this Friday by 5 p.m. Content should be submitted to the 
designer, who will be doing the formatting over the weekend. Late content submissions will 
not be included. 

• Employee benefits update: With changes in health care laws, Portico (benefit provider) has 
come out with a new benefit program for the coming year. Susan G. is reviewing options 
with Bill and making recommendations on the specific plan Immanuel will choose. ELCA is 
recommending the Gold plan. We need to inform Portico of our choice by mid-October. Will 
make a recommendation to be approved at the next Council meeting.  

• Same gender marriage update: John provided information on an upcoming a training 
session, scheduled October 15. All Council members are invited to attend. At this meeting 
we’ll go through the current process for marriage at Immanuel. It’s not necessary to reach 
consensus during these sessions, we just want to make sure we’re having a facilitated 
discussion and that we stick to time allotted so all have a chance to be heard. People will be 
invited to contact a Council member if they have anything they want to share. Discussed the 
need for a clearly articulated statement on Immanuel’s position, once decided, that people 
can use in interactions with others within the community.  

   
 
Council Reports: 

 
Evangelism Committee – Mike Berdahl  

• No report.  
 
Adult Faith Formation – Lorraine Maenke  

• Holding groups to plan empty nester events. Have been brainstorming activities based on 
what’s changed and what the challenges are as empty nesters. Looking at scheduling an 
event in January.   

 
Worship, Music and Arts – Janis Cameron 

• The music went well on Welcome Sunday.  
• Nicki’s going to have rehearsals on Thursday until Gary’s return. 
• Reformation Choir has full rehearsal Wednesdays. 
• Chimes will be sounded at 9:14 a.m., a minute before service, signaling people to enter the 

Sanctuary.  
• Still looking for homes for the Norwegian choir, starting September 28. Need to find 

accommodations for 13 women and 11 men. 
• A liturgical dance group is coming to do The Story of Ruth, with a preview during Sunday 

Service on November 17, and a full performance at 4 p.m. 
 
Properties – Brian Heinzen  

• No report.  
 
Senior High and Middle School Youth – Brenda Tonjes and Kirsten Stenoien; Shannon Fleck 
and Mary Hovet 

• Confirmation starts tomorrow night. Pool parties went well. Student leaders were placed and 
trained.  

• Paul E. is headed to Madeline Island with 9 students. Prayers for safe travels. 
• Mission trip next summer will be in Denver, Colorado 
• We are still actively recruiting a tech team of students. 

 
Stewardship – Paul Stordahl  

• Had a small Stewardship committee meeting and discussed how to tie the campaign to the 
new theme, “Called to care, sent to serve.” Finalizing dates for the fall campaign.  
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Children’s Education – Lisa Anderson and Eldri Johnson  

• Sunday school starts this week. Volunteers have been trained. 
• Three-year olds are having an open house to see Sunday school on Saturday. 
• Spoke with Tracy about volunteers, and she’d like to sign up a few more.   
• September 22, third-grade Stepping Stones begins.  
• Family First events starting the first weekend of every month. First event is a hayride 

October 6 at Minnetonka Orchards. A space will be provided for the group to share a meal 
together.  
  

Social Concerns – Sharon Peterson  
• Introduced Kim and talked about the AMEXTRA trip.  
• Carver County jail update: Jen Johnson is the point person on bible study resources and 

materials for this ministry.  Would like to provide GED tutoring (for men and women). 
• Grief Coalition starting at United Methodist Church on October 10. 

Fellowship Committee – Terri Tomlinson, Kim Brattensborg, and Lynette Gust 
• Great tent meeting and picnic went very well.   
• Discussed moving the Smorgasbord back to Thursday night.  

 
 
Staff Reports:  
 

Martin Rathjen  
• Martin shared a draft of the new design for “Luther’s Way.” Encouraged people to listen for 

stories that are inspirational and that we can share. Trying to cut back a bit on this as a 
vehicle for information, because much of that is shared in the bulletin and the weekly email. 
Trying to make content more inspirational. Many more photos and more white space. 
Looking for a couple more advertisers to help offset the cost of printing. 

 
Bill Hawkins 

• Darrel’s been repairing the wall in the kitchen and has been removing wallpaper and 
replacing sheetrock. Leaky roof has been repaired. Properties will be meeting next Tuesday.  

• Plan to rent a lift next week to replace lights in the Sanctuary. 
• Kim’s new office was completed yesterday (the old Children’s Library). 
• Haven’t planned a fall cleanup yet. 
• Jim Stokes will be our Sunday custodian, starting next Sunday. The following Sunday we’ll 

have recognition of Randy and installation of Jim and Kim Rathjen. 
• Immanuel recently received a letter from the fire chief about conducting a Life Safety Survey. 

Bill will call them and set up a time.  
 

Pastor Susan 
• Encouraged Council to come to GROW tomorrow evening.  
• Kim is on board as Coordinator of In-Reach and Outreach, taking over administration of the 

Social Ministry committee. Installing her on September 22. 
• New Women’s bible study starts the second week in October. 
• Deep gratitude to all who contributed their time and efforts on Welcome Sunday. 

 
 

Pastor Paul  
• Will be doing new Immanuel wear. Samples will be provided so people can order. Working 

with a vendor on a logo application that works well.    
• Putting together three small groups for men as part of the dissertation process, here and at 

Redeemer. A dissertation proposal will be available for anyone who would like to read it, 
which outlines how we minister to one another and hold each other accountable in their faith 
life. Connecting with people in different settings. 
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Other Business  

• Next Council meeting is October 8 at 7 p.m.   
 
 
Meeting adjourned at 8:57 p.m.  

 
 
 
Prayerfully submitted, 
 
Karen Travis 
Council Secretary 
 
 
Attendance 
P-Present, NP-Not Present 
 

Name P/NP Name P/NP 
Lisa Anderson NP Pastor Paul Nelson P 
Mike Berdahl NP Brian Nichols  P 
Kim Brattensborg P Sharon Peterson P 
Janis Cameron  P Martin Rathjen P 
Shannon Fleck NP Kirsten Stenoien P 
Susan Geitzenauer NP Paul Stordahl P 
Lynette Gust NP Terri Tomlinson NP 
Bill Hawkins P Brenda Tonjes NP 
Brian Heinzen NP Karen Travis P 
Mary Hovet NP John Urbanski P 
Eldri Johnson P Bob Warner P 
Lorraine Maenke P Pastor Susan Weaver P 
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Income Report 
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Financial Summary 
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